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Dear Peter Biagini 
 
Re: – Financial reporting – Transport Workers’ Union of Australia, Queensland Branch - for 
year ending 31 December 2020 (FR2020/291) 
 
I refer to the financial report of the Queensland Branch of the Transport Workers’ Union of Australia 
in respect of the year ending 31 December 2020.  The documents were lodged with the Registered 
Organisations Commission (‘ROC’) on 27 April 2021.    
 
The financial report has been filed. The financial report was filed based on a primary review.  This 
involved confirming whether the financial reporting timelines required under s.253, s.265, s.266 and 
s.268 of the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (RO Act) have been satisfied, all 
documents required under s.268 of the RO Act were lodged and that various disclosure requirements 
under the Australian Accounting Standards, RO Act and reporting guidelines have been complied 
with.  A primary review does not examine all disclosure requirements.  Please note the report for 
year ending 31 December 2021 may be subject to an advanced compliance review. 
  
You are not required to take any further action in relation to the 2020 report. However I make the 
following comment to keep in mind when preparing the next report. 
 
Non compliance with previous request – Auditor’s declaration 

Item 29(a) of the reporting guidelines sets out the format of auditor declaration as follows: 

29. The auditor’s statement: 

(a) must include a declaration that either: 

i. the auditor is a registered auditor; or 

ii. the auditor is a member of a firm where at least one member is a registered auditor; or 

iii. the auditor is a member of a company where at least one of whose directors, officers or 

employees is a registered auditor. 

The above format replaced the declaration previously set out in the superseded regulation 4 of the 
Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Regulations 2009.   Regulation 4 was removed from the 
regulations in 2017 and the Reporting Guidelines (5th edition) were re-issued in May 2018 to reflect 
the new provisions for registration of auditors under sections 255A ff. 
 
This issue was raised in last year’s correspondence in relation to the 2019 report and mentioned in 
the correspondence in relation to the 2018 report.  Future audit reports must include the new form 
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of declaration.  I attach a copy of the 5th edition of the Reporting Guidelines for convenient cross-
reference. 
 

Reporting Requirements 

The ROC website provides a number of factsheets in relation to the financial reporting process and 

associated timelines.  The website also contains the s.253 reporting guidelines and a model set of 

financial statements.  The ROC recommends that reporting units use these model financial 

statements to assist in complying with the RO Act, the s.253 Reporting Guidelines and Australian 

Accounting Standards.  Access to this information is available via this link. 

Yours faithfully 

 

Stephen Kellett 
Financial Reporting 
Registered Organisations Commission    
 
 

http://www.roc.gov.au/running-a-registered-organisation/financial-reporting













































































































